

9B20C033

BLIZZARD ENTERTAINMENT INC.: POLITICS IN ESPORTS¹

Benjamin Bigio wrote this case under the supervision of Jana Seijts and Gerard Seijts wrote this case solely to provide material for class discussion. The authors do not intend to illustrate either effective or ineffective handling of a managerial situation. The authors may have disguised certain names and other identifying information to protect confidentiality.

This publication may not be transmitted, photocopied, digitized, or otherwise reproduced in any form or by any means without the permission of the copyright holder. Reproduction of this material is not covered under authorization by any reproduction rights organization. To order copies or request permission to reproduce materials, contact Ivey Publishing, Ivey Business School, Western University, London, Ontario, Canada, N6G 0N1; (t) 519.661.3208; (e) cases@ivey.ca; www.iveycases.com. Our goal is to publish materials of the highest quality; submit any errata to publishcases@ivey.ca.

Copyright © 2020, Ivey Business School Foundation

Version: 2020-08-07

J. Allen Brack, president of Blizzard Entertainment Inc. (Blizzard), subsidiary of one of the world's largest video game companies, was supposed to be reviewing final plans for Blizzard's annual eSports convention, BlizzCon. In just several weeks, BlizzCon was expecting tens of thousands of fans to attend in person and hundreds of thousands more fans to watch the event online. However, instead of getting ready for BlizzCon, Brack was distracted by a public relations fallout.²

On October 8, 2019, Blizzard banned a player, known as "Blitzchung," from playing in future video game tournaments for a year and stripped him of his prize money, all as a result of a political statement that Blitzchung had made during an interview at a Blizzard event. Blizzard maintained that the player had violated tournament rules when he made his political statement.³

Now fans were angry and had taken to social media to protest Blizzard's actions; some fans were even calling for Brack's resignation. Further, US senators accused Blizzard of censorship, and employees at Blizzard had staged a walkout. Brack could not escape the news headlines. To make matters worse, Blizzard's parent company, Activision Blizzard Inc. (Activision), which was publicly traded, was also facing a backlash as a result of Blizzard's actions.

Brack had been president of Blizzard for just over one year, and the gaming world was waiting for Brack's next move. ⁷ Blizzard had been silent on the issue, and fans and players alike argued that Brack had to do something. ⁸ He needed a crisis communications plan for the short term to address a number of stakeholders.

GLOBAL ESPORTS MARKET

Blizzard was situated within the world of competitive, organized video gaming known as eSports. The arena of eSports featured players from around the world competing in popular video games. As players competed for lucrative prize money, fans eagerly watched from around the world, either by streaming on the Internet or on television, or by attending live gaming venues. In 2018, an estimated 380 million people worldwide watched eSports, including 165 million eSports "enthusiasts," a term that described frequent viewers. Most of these enthusiasts were from North America, China, and South Korea. 11

Page 2 9B20C033

Streaming service providers, such as Twitch.tv, offered subscription-based memberships that allowed fans to watch players compete in real time. This was generally how players built a fan base. ¹² Given that large tournaments boasted millions of dollars in prize money, it was not uncommon for the world's best players to earn more than a million dollars in a year. Aside from receiving prize money at tournaments, players earned money as part of league or team salaries, sponsorships, and endorsements. ¹³

In 2018, the global eSports market was valued at nearly US\$865 million ¹⁴ and was projected to reach \$1.79 billion by 2022. The majority of revenues in the industry came from sponsorships and advertising, while ticket sales for live gaming venues also generated significant revenue for teams and event organizers. ¹⁵

The number of gamers in the world was estimated to grow from 604 million in 2017 to 768 million in 2022. China was the largest gaming market worldwide. ¹⁶ In 2019, it was estimated that 1.6 billion people around the world had some knowledge of eSports. ¹⁷

ACTIVISION BLIZZARD INC.

Founded in a 2008 merger, Activision was a publicly traded video game holding company based in California. The company developed and distributed content and services on video game consoles, personal computers, and mobile devices through one of its five business units: Activision Publishing Inc., Blizzard Entertainment Inc., King.com Limited (King Digital Entertainment), Activision Blizzard Studios LLC, and Activision Blizzard Distribution (see Exhibit 1). 19

In 2018, Activision was one of the largest game companies in the world in terms of revenue (see Exhibits 2 and 3). Activision had \$7.5 billion in net revenue and \$2 billion in operating income, representing an increase of 7 per cent in revenue and 52 per cent in operating income since 2017. Its operating margin was 26.5 per cent in 2018, compared to 18.7 per cent in 2017. In 2018, its net income was \$1.8 billion, an increase from \$273 million in 2017. Diluted earnings per common share had increased to \$2.35 from \$0.36 in 2017.

In 2018, Activision had approximately 9,900 employees worldwide. The majority of its employees in Europe were unionized.²²

Blizzard Entertainment Inc.

Founded in 1991, Blizzard was a leading publisher and global developer of interactive products and entertainment content, notably video games, for the personal computer platform. Blizzard distributed content through retail and digital channels, which supported subscription-based, full-game, and in-game revenue streams. Blizzard also generated revenue by licensing its software to other companies.²³

In 1996, Blizzard launched a proprietary online gaming platform, Blizzard Battle.net, which distributed Blizzard and Activision content while enabling online social networking and user-generated content. At a time when Internet dial-up service was the norm, Blizzard's platform was one of the first online gaming platforms that combined social media and gaming technology into one platform.²⁴

In 2014, Blizzard released Hearthstone, a free online digital collective card game for personal computers and mobile phones. The game featured social networking and allowed players to compete against one another to earn rewards and in-game prizes by defeating their opponents. As of November 2018, there were more than 100 million Hearthstone players worldwide.²⁵

Page 3 9B20C033

In 2018, Blizzard launched the Overwatch League, the first major global professional eSports league with city-based teams. ²⁶ Blizzard also had a Major League Gaming business, which supported eSports events and served as a multi-platform network for Activision content. Since 1991, Blizzard had developed 19 games and had five main franchises: World of Warcraft, StarCraft, Diablo, Hearthstone, and Overwatch. From July 2019 through September 2019, Blizzard had around 33 million monthly active users. ²⁷

Blizzard had eight core values that represented the principles and beliefs that guided the company over the years: gameplay first; commit to quality; play nice and fair; embrace your inner geek; every voice matters; think globally; lead responsibly; and learn and grow (see Exhibit 4).²⁸ These values were reflected in employees' decisions and actions, and they were prominently displayed as plaques surrounding a large statue of an orc—a creature used in Blizzard's World of Warcraft video game—in the courtyard of Blizzard's headquarters.

J. Allen Brack, President of Blizzard

Brack joined Blizzard in 2006 as a producer and served as an executive producer from 2010 to 2014 for World of Warcraft, the number one subscription-based "massively multiplayer online role-playing game" in the world. ²⁹ In 2014, Brack was promoted to vice-president for World of Warcraft. In October 2018, Brack was promoted to president of Blizzard. ³⁰

As a leader, Brack emphasized that Blizzard was a "values-driven place" and that his values were "naturally aligned with the company's core." Brack commented,

The values we created try to be non-aspirational. They try to identify who we are on our best days. They're more articulated around what we're already trying to be. The reason that's important is because if you're already living the values, and you're already making decisions through that lens and through that framework, it becomes a lot easier than if you have some really disparate values that have nothing to do with your culture.³³

Brack added, "I personally have leadership values around listening to employees and players, hunger for action, and humility in everything that we do." ³⁴

GROWING TENSIONS IN HONG KONG

Hong Kong had been a British colony for 156 years, until it reverted to Chinese sovereignty in 1997. At the time, China declared that there was only one China but agreed that Hong Kong could retain its own economic, governmental, and legal systems until at least 2047. This became known as the "one country, two systems" constitutional principle underlying the governance of Hong Kong after British rule ended. The governance transition, however, was not smooth. The issue of China's control over Hong Kong was a sensitive, politically charged issue for the people of Hong Kong and China right from the reversion to Chinese control in 1997. The issue of China's control in 1997.

In April 2019, Hong Kong's government introduced a controversial extradition bill that allowed, in certain cases, for suspected criminals in Hong Kong to be extradited to mainland China.³⁸ Opponents of the bill feared that it undermined judicial independence and exposed the people of Hong Kong to unfair trials and potentially violent treatment in the Chinese legal system.³⁹ Opponents also argued that the bill gave China greater influence over Hong Kong and that activists and members of the press could be targeted.⁴⁰

Page 4 9B20C033

Between April and June 2019, millions of people protested and demonstrated in Hong Kong, shutting down streets and sending a clear message to the Legislative Council in Hong Kong: scrap the extradition bill. As protests grew increasingly violent in the streets, police responded with greater intervention, which included using rubber bullets and tear gas and formally charging activists with rioting.⁴¹

In July 2019, Hong Kong's government said the extradition bill was "dead" and had been a "complete failure," but demonstrations continued to intensify over the next several months as protesters clashed with police at Hong Kong's international airport, public venues, and subway stations. By the beginning of October 2019, Hong Kong's economy was suffering and trust in Hong Kong's government was at one of its lowest points in history. A 14-year-old had been shot by police during the protests, and colonial-era emergency powers banning face masks had been instituted by Hong Kong's government.

BLITZCHUNG AND HEARTHSTONE GRANDMASTERS

Every year, Blizzard selected 16 players from the Americas, Europe, and Asia-Pacific to compete in one of the biggest tournaments of the year, known as Hearthstone Grandmasters. ⁴⁵ The tournament was run by Blizzard and broadcast around the world on Twitch.tv. Top competitors battled for a \$500,000 prize pool. ⁴⁶ Among the top competitors in 2019 was Ng Wai Chung from Hong Kong, better known by his gaming alias "Blitzchung." ⁴⁷ He represented the Asia-Pacific region. ⁴⁸

On October 6, 2019, after finishing his match, Blitzchung was being interviewed on the official Taiwanese Hearthstone live stream when he put on a ski mask and gas mask, similar to those worn by Hong Kong protesters. Blitzchung then shouted, "Liberate Hong Kong. Revolution of our age!" The two interviewers ducked down beneath their desk to hide their faces and then stated, "Ok that's it, Blitz bro." ⁴⁹ Shortly after the interview, Blitzchung released a statement to Inven Global, the organization that had been conducting the interview:

As you know there are serious protests in my country now. My call on stream was just another form of participation of the protest that I wish to grab more attention. I put so much effort in that social movement in the past few months, that I sometimes couldn't focus on preparing my Grandmaster match. I know what my action on stream means. It could cause me a lot of trouble, even my personal safety in real life. But I think it's my duty to say something about the issue. ⁵⁰

Inven Global posted a link to Blitzchung's interview and statement on Twitter. ⁵¹ The statement and interview were liked, re-tweeted, and commented on by thousands of gamers and fans around the world in the hours that followed. ⁵² For the most part, responses seemed supportive of Blitzchung and Hong Kong protesters. One fan wrote on Twitter, "Fight for freedom, stand with Hong Kong." ⁵³ Another fan wrote, "I am not a Hearthstone player and I don't even know @BlitzchungHS but I can say he is someone Hong Kong can be proud of." ⁵⁴

Blizzard Responds

On October 8, 2019, Blizzard responded to the incident and stated that, upon further review, Blitzchung had violated the official competition rules (see Exhibit 5) and that "we take tournament rule violations very seriously." As a result, Blitzchung was stripped of his prize money and was banned from competing in Hearthstone competitions for one year. Blizzard also cut ties with the two broadcasters who had interviewed Blitzchung when he made his comments. The company further deleted the match and interview footage from its official channels. The company further deleted the match and interview footage from its official channels.

Page 5 9B20C033

Backlash against Blizzard

Within minutes of Blizzard's response, #BlizzardBoycott became a trending hashtag on Twitter as upset fans called for boycotts of Blizzard and took screenshots of themselves deleting their Blizzard accounts. Americans were outraged and argued that Blitzchung's comments should be protected as freedom of speech since Blizzard was an American company. Supporters of the protests in Hong Kong also accused Blizzard of compromising its principles to protect its business interests in China, since 5 per cent of Activision was owned by the world's largest video game publisher, China's Tencent Holdings Ltd. (Tencent). (100 per protect) is the support of the protests in China, since 5 per cent of Activision was owned by the world's largest video game publisher, China's Tencent Holdings Ltd. (Tencent).

Within hours of Blizzard's response, US Republican Senator Marco Rubio and US Democratic Senator Ron Ryden accused Blizzard of censorship. Wyden posted on Twitter, "Blizzard shows it is willing to humiliate itself to please the Chinese Communist Party. No American company should censor calls for freedom to make a quick buck." Competitors such as Epic Games, the maker of Fortnite, stated that no Fortnite players would be punished for sharing their opinion on politics and human rights. 62

By the next day, at Blizzard's headquarters in California, someone had covered up two of the company's key values, "Think Globally" and "Every Voice Matters," which appeared on a statue outside the office. ⁶³ A group of 30 employees also staged a walkout, holding umbrellas as a symbol of support for protesters in Hong Kong. ⁶⁴ Further, popular commentators for Hearthstone announced that they were cutting ties with Blizzard. ⁶⁵

Damage to other Blizzard products was also evident as angry players used a Chinese character from Blizzard's game, Overwatch, as a mascot for the protest. China's government had strict rules that prohibited games that promoted deeply political messages or rebellion against the Chinese government. Angry players hoped that the protest would strain Blizzard's relationship with China, given that China spent more money on video games than any other country in the world and had a stake in Activision through Tencent. 66

HOW TO CALM THE STORM?

Blizzard's response to ban Blitzchung and strip him of his prize money had stirred up a storm among politicians and Blizzard's employees. Blizzard's fans were upset and calling for massive protests and boycotts of Blizzard's products. Speculation was further brewing that Blizzard was, in fact, being controlled by the Chinese tech giant, Tencent, through its 5 per cent ownership in Blizzard's parent company, Activision. ⁶⁷

The timing could not have been worse for Brack. A popular video game, Overwatch, was scheduled to be launched for the Nintendo Switch on October 16, 2019.⁶⁸ Further, Blizzard's annual gaming convention, BlizzCon, was scheduled to take place November 1–2, during which time eSports events and concerts had been planned for tens of thousands of fans. Brack must have feared that a mass protest was potentially on the horizon and likely worried that it could impact the convention.

Brack must have wondered if the right decision had been made against Blitzchung. What should he communicate to politicians, employees, and fans to try and curb the boycotts and restore Blizzard's brand reputation? Because no end to protests seemed to be in sight, Brack needed a communications strategy for the short term. Brack must have known that he could no longer ride out the storm of protesters and that he had to do something quickly.

The Ivey Business School gratefully acknowledges the generous support of Dr. Simon Cua and Dr. Henry Cheng, through the Ivey Case Centre (Asia), in the development of this case.

The Ivey Business School and the Ian O. Ihnatowycz Institute for Leadership gratefully acknowledge the generous support of Bill and Kathleen Troost in the development of this case.

Page 6 9B20C033

EXHIBIT 1: ACTIVISION BLIZZARD'S BUSINESS UNITS

Activision Publishing Inc.

The publishing unit focused on developing and publishing interactive software products and entertainment content for console platforms. Its key product franchise was Call of Duty, which had been the number one console franchise globally for nine years between 2008 and 2018.

Blizzard Entertainment Inc.

Blizzard Entertainment Inc. (Blizzard) was a leading publisher and global developer of interactive products and entertainment content, notably video games, for the personal computer platform. Blizzard distributed content through retail and digital channels, which supported subscription-based, full-game, and in-game revenue streams. Blizzard also generated revenue through licensing its software to other companies.

King.com Limited (King Digital Entertainment)

Acquired in 2016, King Digital Entertainment (King) focused on developing and publishing interactive entertainment content and services for mobile platforms, such as Android and iOS. The company also distributed its content through personal computer platforms via Facebook. King operated under a freemium subscription model whereby its games were free to play for users, but players made in-game purchases. Key product franchises included Candy Crush, Farm Heroes, and Bubble Witch. From 2016 to 2018, King had two of the top 10 highest-grossing titles in the US mobile app stores.

Activision Blizzard Studios LLC

The studio business unit created original film and television content based on intellectual property from the entire Activision portfolio. Its key product franchise was the animated television series Skylanders Academy, which was distributed on Netflix.

Activision Blizzard Distribution

The distribution business unit was based in Europe and provided warehousing, logistics, and sales distribution services to third-party publishers.

Source: Created by the authors using data from Activision Blizzard Inc., 2018 Annual Report, accessed February 22, 2020, https://investor.activision.com/static-files/bd70401d-236c-4499-b478-9d848b06cba1.

9B20C033 Page 7

EXHIBIT 2: 2018 REVENUE OF FIVE LARGEST VIDEO GAME PUBLISHERS (IN US\$ BILLIONS)

Rank	Name of Publisher	Country of Primary Headquarters	Revenue
1	Tencent Games	China	44.5*
2	Sony Interactive Entertainment	USA	20.8
3	Xbox Game Studios (Microsoft)	USA	10.4
4	Apple Gaming	USA	9.5
5	Activision Blizzard Inc.	USA	7.5

Note: *Converted from RMB 312,694,000,000 at a rate of 1 RMB = 0.14230 US\$ on February 22, 2020. Source: Created by the case authors using data from Tencent Holdings Limited, 2018 Annual Report, accessed February 22, 2020, http://cdc-tencent-com-1258344706.image.myqcloud.com/storage/uploads/2019/11/09/da62661e976ea6cf64551dc5cdf079ea.pdf; Statista Research Department, "Sales and Revenue of Sony Worldwide by Business Segment 2012-2018," Statista, February 19, 2020, accessed February 22, 2020, www.statista.com/statistics/297533/sony-sales-worldwide-by-business-segment; Brendan Sinclair, "Microsoft Annual Gaming Revenue Tops \$10 Billion," Games Industry, July 19, 2018, accessed February 22, 2020, www.gamesindustry.biz/articles/2018-07-19-microsoft-annual-gaming-revenue-tops-usd10-billion; Tom Wijman, "The Global Games Market Will Generate \$152.1 Billion in 2019 as the US Overtakes China as the Biggest Market," Newzoo, June 18, 2019, accessed

February 22, 2020, https://newzoo.com/insights/articles/the-global-games-market-will-generate-152-1-billion-in-2019-as-the-u-sovertakes-china-as-the-biggest-market; Activision Blizzard Inc., "Activision Blizzard Announces Fourth-Quarter and 2018 Financial Results," press release, Business Wire, February 12, 2019, accessed February 22, 2020, https://investor.activision.com/newsreleases/news-release-details/activision-blizzard-announces-fourth-quarter-and-2018-financial.

EXHIBIT 3: ACTIVISION BLIZZARD INC. AND SUBSIDIAIRIES— **CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF OPERATIONS** (in US\$ millions, except per share data)

for the year ended December 31	2018	2017	2016
Net revenues			
Product sales	2,255	2,110	2,196
Subscription, licensing, and other revenues	5,245	4,907	4,412
Total new revenue	7,500	7,017	6,608
Costs and expenses			
Cost of revenues—product sales:			
Product costs	719	733	741
Software royalties, amortization, and intellectual property licences	371	300	331
Cost of revenues—subscription, licensing, and other revenues:			
Game operations and distribution costs	1,028	984	851
Software royalties, amortization, and intellectual property licences	399	484	471
Product development	1,101	1,069	958
Sales and marketing	1,062	1,378	1,210
General and administrative	832	760	634
Total costs and expenses	5,512	5,708	5,196
Operating income	1,988	1,309	1,412
Interest and other expenses (income), net	71	146	214
Loss on extinguishment of debt	40	12	92
Income before income tax expense	1,877	1,151	1,106
Income tax expense	64	878	140
Net income	1,813	273	966
Earnings per common share			
Basic	\$2.38	\$0.36	
Diluted	\$2.35	\$0.36	
Weighted-average number of shares outstanding			
Basic	762	754	
Diluted	771	766	

Source: Created by the case authors using data from Activision Blizzard Inc., 2018 Annual Report, accessed February 22, 2020, https://investor.activision.com/static-files/bd70401d-236c-4499-b478-9d848b06cba1.

Page 8 9B20C033

EXHIBIT 4: BLIZZARD'S CORE VALUES

See Blizzard's website for Core values, "Mission Statement," Blizzard Entertainment, accessed February 22, 2020, www.blizzard.com/en-us/company/about/mission.html.

EXHIBIT 5: OFFICIAL STATEMENT FROM BLIZZARD

See Blizzard's website for official statement, Blizzard Entertainment, "Hearthstone Grandmasters Asia-Pacific Ruling," press release, October 8, 2019, accessed February 22, 2020, https://playhearthstone.com/en-us/blog/23179289. See also Blizzard Entertainment Inc., 2019 Hearthstone Grandmasters Official Competition Rules, v. 1.4, accessed February 22, 2020, https://bnetcmsus-a.akamaihd.net/cms/page_media/w4/W4NWIBHB74T31564507077190.pdf.

Page 9 9B20C033

ENDNOTES

¹ This case has been written on the basis of published sources only. Consequently, the interpretation and perspectives presented in this case are not necessarily those of Blizzard Entertainment Inc. or any of its employees.
² Kevin Webb, "Blizzard Say Its 'Relationships in China Had No Influence on Our Decision' to Punish an Esports Athlete Who

- ² Kevin Webb, "Blizzard Say Its 'Relationships in China Had No Influence on Our Decision' to Punish an Esports Athlete Who Voiced His Support for Hong Kong Protestors," Insider, October 11, 2019, accessed February 22, 2020, http://static.insider.com/blizzard-ceo-statement-china-hong-kong-blitzchung-protests-boycott-2019-10.
- ³ "Banned Hearthstone Player Speaks Out After Blizzard Release Statement," Systemrequirments.com, accessed February 22, 2020, Blizzard maintained that the player had violated tournament rules when he made his political statement.
- ⁴ Hearthstone (@r/hearthstone), "The Silence is Deafening—Blizzard MUST Respond," Reddit, October 2018, accessed February 22, 2020, www.reddit.com/r/hearthstone/comments/dg23cq/the_silence_is_deafening_blizzard_must_respond.
- ⁵ Ron Wyden (@RonWyden), "Blizzard shows it is willing to humiliate itself to please the Chinese Communist Party. No American company should censor calls for freedom to make a quick buck," Twitter, October 8, 2019, 2:27 p.m., accessed February 22, 2020, https://twitter.com/RonWyden/status/1181637167749193729; Kevin Webb, "Some Blizzard Employees Reportedly Walked Out to Protest the Punishment of a 'Hearthstone' Competitor Who Spoke up in Support of the Hong Kong Protests," *Business Insider*, October 9, 2019, 6:11 p.m., accessed February 22, 2020, www.businessinsider.com/blizzard-employees-stage-walkout-hong-kong-protests-blitzchung-2019-10.
- ⁶ Wallace Witkowski, "Activision Blizzard Faces Corporate Culture Crisis Following Gamer Suspension," *MarketWatch*, October 11, 2019, accessed June 21, 2020, www.marketwatch.com/story/activision-blizzard-faces-corporate-culture-crisis-following-gamer-suspension-2019-10-10.
- ⁷ Business Wire, "J. Allen Brack As New President of Blizzard Entertainment," *Business Wire*, October 3, 2018, accessed June 21, 2020, www.businesswire.com/news/home/20181003005928/en/Activision-Blizzard-Names-World-Warcraft%C2%AE-Executive-Producer.
- ⁸ Hearthstone, op. cit.
- ⁹ Some popular video games include Hearthstone, Fortnite, League of Legends, Counter-Strike, Call of Duty, Overwatch, Warcraft and Madden NFL.
- ¹⁰ A. J. Willingham, "What Is eSports? A Look at an Explosive Billion-Dollar Industry," CNN, August 27, 2018, accessed February 22, 2020, www.cnn.com/2018/08/27/us/esports-what-is-video-game-professional-league-madden-trnd/index.html.
- ¹² Ibid.
- ¹³ Sam Nordmark and Jerome Heath, "The Biggest Prize Money Winners in Esports History," Dot Esports, June 15, 2020, accessed June 21, 2020, https://dotesports.com/general/news/top-earning-esports-players-21870.
- ¹⁴ All dollar amounts are in US dollars unless otherwise specified.
- ¹⁵ Jurre Pannekeet, "Newzoo: Global Esports Economy Billion for the First Time in 2019," Newzoo, February 12, 2019, accessed February 22, 2020, https://newzoo.com/insights/articles/newzoo-global-esports-economy-will-top-1-billion-for-the-first-time-in-2019.
- Leo Sun, "Should Investors Worry About Tencent's Stake in Activision Blizzard?," Motley Fool, October 15, 2019, accessed February 22, 2020, www.fool.com/investing/2019/10/15/should-investors-worry-tencent-stake-activision.aspx.
 A. J. Willingham, op. cit.
- ¹⁸ Activision Blizzard, Inc. (ATVI), NASDAQ, accessed June 21, 2020, www.nasdaq.com/market-activity/stocks/atvi.
- 19 Activision Blizzard Inc., 2018 Annual Report, accessed February 22, 2020, https://investor.activision.com/static-files/bd70401d-236c-4499-b478-9d848b06cba1.
- ²⁰ Jon Jordan, "Earnings Report Roundup: Game Industry Winners and Losers in Q4 2017," Gamasutra, March 16, 2018, accessed February 22, 2020, www.gamasutra.com/view/news/315575/Earnings_report_roundup_Game_industry_winners_ and_losers_in_Q4_2017.php; and Matthew Bohlsen, "Esports—Who Are the Big Players and the Likely Winners," Investor Intel, October 17, 2019, accessed February 22, 2020, https://investorintel.com/sectors/esports-gaming/esports-gaming-intel/esports-who-are-the-big-players-and-the-likely-winners.
- ²¹ Activision Blizzard Inc., 2018 Annual Report, op. cit.
- ²² Ibid.
- ²³ Ibid.
- ²⁴ Wes Fenlon, "The Story of Battle.net," PC Gamer, December 6, 2016, accessed February 22, 2020, www.pcgamer.com/the-story-of-battlenet/.
- Dean Takahashi, "Hearthstone Hits 100 Million Registered Players and Counting," Venture Beat, November 5, 2018, accessed February 22, 2020, https://venturebeat.com/2018/11/05/hearthstone-hits-100-million-registered-players-and-counting.
- ²⁶ Activision Blizzard Inc., 2018 Annual Report, op, cit.
- ²⁷ Activision Blizzard Inc., "Activision Blizzard Announces Third-Quarter 2019 Financial Results," press release, November 7, 2019, accessed March 7, 2020, https://investor.activision.com/news-releases/news-release-details/activision-blizzard-announces-third-quarter-2019-financial.
- ²⁸ "Mission Statement," Blizzard Entertainment, accessed February 22, 2020, www.blizzard.com/en-us/company/about/mission.html.
- ²⁹ Activision Blizzard Inc., "Activision Blizzard Names *World of Warcraft* Executive Producer J. Allen Brack as New President of Blizzard Entertainment," press release, Business Wire, October 3, 2018, accessed February 22, 2020, www.businesswire.com/news/home/20181003005928/en/Activision-Blizzard-Names-World-Warcraft®-Executive-Producer.

Page 10 9B20C033

- ³⁰ J. Allen Brack, Wowpedia, accessed June 21, 2020, https://wow.gamepedia.com/J._Allen_Brack
- ³¹ Dean Takahashi, "Blizzard President J. Allen Brack Interview: Designing a Company to Last for Generations," Venture Beat, October 31, 2018, accessed February 22, 2020, https://venturebeat.com/2018/10/31/blizzard-president-j-allen-brackinterview-designing-a-company-to-last-for-generations.
- 32 Heather Newman, "Blizzard Entertainment President Interview on Priorities, WoW: Classic and Diablo," Forbes, May 14, 2019, accessed February 22, 2020, www.forbes.com/sites/hnewman/2019/05/14/blizzard-entertainment-ceo-interview-onpriorities-wow-classic-and-diablo/#21fc05f35bf3.

 33 Takahashi, "Blizzard President J. Allen Brack Interview," op. cit.
- ³⁴ Heather Newman, op. cit.
- ³⁵ James Pomfret and Clare Jim, "Exclusive: Hong Kongers Support Protester Demands; Minority Wants Independence from China—Reuters Poll." Reuters, December 31, 2019, accessed February 22, 2020, www.reuters.com/article/us-hongkongprotests-poll-exclusive/exclusive-hong-kongers-support-protester-demands-minority-wants-independence-from-chinareuters-poll-idUSKBN1YZ0VK.
- ³⁶ A. K., "What is China's 'One Country, Two Systems' Policy?," Economist, June 30, 2019, accessed February 22, 2020, www.economist.com/the-economist-explains/2019/06/30/what-is-chinas-one-country-two-systems-policy.
- ³⁷ Chris Buckley, Keith Bradsher and Tiffany May, "New Security Law Gives China Sweeping Powers Over Hong Kong," New York Times, June 29, 2020, accessed August 7, 2020, https://www.nytimes.com/2020/06/29/world/asia/china-hong-kongsecurity-law-rules.html.
- ³⁸ Karishma Singh and Clare Jim, "Timeline: Key Dates in Hong Kong's Anti-Government Protests," ed. Robert Birsel, Alex Richardson, and Paul Tait, Reuters, November 11, 2019, accessed February 22, 2020, www.reuters.com/article/us-hongkong-
- protests-timeline/timeline-key-dates-in-hong-kongs-anti-government-protests-idUSKBN1XL0N3. ³⁹ "The Hong Kong Protests Explained in 100 and 500 Words," BBC News, November 28, 2019, accessed February 22, 2020, www.bbc.com/news/world-asia-china-49317695.
- ⁴¹ Singh and Jim, op. cit.
- ⁴² Amy Qin, "Extradition Bill is 'Dead,' Says Hong Kong Leader, Carrie Lam," The New York Times, July 8, 2019, accessed May 27, 2020, www.nytimes.com/2019/07/08/world/asia/carrie-lam-hong-kong.html.
- ⁴³ "On the Whole, Do You Trust the HKSAR Government? (Per Poll: 12/1992–5/2020)," Hong Kong Public Opinion Research Institute, accessed February 22, 2020, www.hkupop.hku.hk/pori_table_chart/Trust/HKSAR_trust/K001_chart.html.
- 44 Singh and Jim, op. cit.
- ⁴⁵ Blizzard Entertainment Inc., "Hearthstone Grandmasters," Blizzard Entertainment Inc., 2020, accessed June 21, 2020, https://playhearthstone.com/en-us/esports/programs/grandmasters?.
- ⁴⁷ Jessie Yeung, "Esports Player Banned from Tournament after Calling for Hong Kong 'Rrevolution,'" CNN Business, October 10, 2019, accessed June 21, 2020, www.cnn.com/2019/10/08/tech/hearthstone-hong-kong-intl-hnk-scli/index.html. 48 lbid.
- ⁴⁹ Tom Matthiesen, "Hong Kong Player Blitzchung Calls for Liberation of His Country in Post-game Interview," Inven Global, October 6, 2019, accessed February 22, 2020, https://www.invenglobal.com/articles/9242/hong-kong-player-blitzchung-callsfor-liberation-of-his-country-in-post-game-interview.
- ⁵⁰ Matthiesen, op. cit.
- ⁵¹ Inven Global (@InvenGlobal), "[BREAKING] Hong Kong Hearthstone player @blitzchungHS calls for liberation of his country in post-game interview," Twitter, October 6, 2019, accessed May 27, 2020, https://twitter.com/InvenGlobal/status/118095414 2396710912.
- ⁵² Ibid.
- ⁵³ Kalingling (@kalingling, replying to @InvenGlobal, @blitzchungHS, and @Matthieist), "Fight for freedom, stand with Hong Kong," Twitter, October 6, 2019, 11:53 p.m., accessed March 7, 2020, https://twitter.com/kalingling/status/1181054968016408576.
- ⁵⁴ KenHK (@FreeeHK, replying to @InvenGlobal, @blitzchungHS, and @Matthieist), "I am not a Hearthstone player and I don't even know @blitzchungHS but I can say he is someone Hong Kong can be proud of," Twitter, October 7, 2019, 12:12 a.m., accessed March 7, 2020, https://twitter.com/FreeeHK/status/1181062512743075840.
- ⁵⁵ Blizzard Entertainment, "Hearthstone Grandmasters Asia-Pacific Ruling," press release, October 8, 2019, accessed February 22, 2020, https://playhearthstone.com/en-us/blog/23179289.
- ⁵⁶ Kevin Webb, "Here's a Timeline of Activision Blizzard's Terrible Week, as It Faces Fan Protests after an Esports Athlete Was Punished for Voicing Support for Hong Kong," Business Insider, October 12, 2019, accessed February 22, 2020, https://www.businessinsider.com/blizzard-boycott-hong-kong-protests-activision-blitzchung-blizzcon-2019-10#criticsaccused-blizzard-of-prioritizing-its-business-interests-in-china-instead-of-protecting-free-speech-1.
- ⁵⁷ Ibid.
- ⁵⁸ Ibid.
- ⁵⁹ Ibid.
- ⁶¹ Ron Wyden (@RonWyden), "Blizzard shows it is willing to humiliate itself to please the Chinese Communist Party. No American company should censor calls for freedom to make a quick buck," Twitter, October 8, 2019, 2:27 p.m., accessed February 22, 2020, https://twitter.com/RonWyden/status/1181637167749193729.
- ⁶² Kevin Webb, "Fortnite' Creator Says It Won't Punish Players for Speaking Out about Politics, as Blizzard Faces Backlash and Calls for a Boycott after Banning Competitor for Supporting Hong Kong Protests," Business Insider, October 9, 2019,

Page 11 9B20C033

accessed February 22, 2020, www.businessinsider.com/epic-unlike-blizzard-wont-ban-players-talking-politics-hong-kong-2019-10.

- ⁶³ Kevin Hovdestad (@lackofrealism), "Not everyone at Blizzard agrees with what happened. Both the "Think Globally" and "Every Voice Matters" values have been covered up," Twitter, October 8, 2019, 2:38 p.m., accessed February 22, 2020, https://twitter.com/lackofrealism/status/1181639970332659712.
- ⁶⁴ Kevin Webb, "Some Blizzard Employees Reportedly Walked Out to Protest the Punishment of a 'Hearthstone' Competitor Who Spoke up in Support of the Hong Kong Protests," *Business Insider*, October 9, 2019, 6:11 p.m., accessed February 22, 2020, www.businessinsider.com/blizzard-employees-stage-walkout-hong-kong-protests-blitzchung-2019-10.
- ⁶⁶ Kevin Webb, "Here's a Timeline of Activision Blizzard's Terrible Week, as It Faces Fan Protests after an Esports Athlete Was Punished for Voicing Support for Hong Kong," *Business Insider*, October 12, 2019, accessed February 22, 2020, www.businessinsider.com/blizzard-boycott-hong-kong-protests-activision-blitzchung-blizzcon-2019-10#as-the-public-backlash-continued-blizzard-employees-and-esports-contractors-alike-expressed-frustration-and-concern-with-the-companys-stance-4.
- ⁶⁷ Leo Sun, op. cit.
- ⁶⁸ Nintendo NY (@NintendoNYC), "Please be aware that the previously announced Overwatch launch event scheduled for Wednesday, 10/16 at NintendoNYC has been cancelled by Blizzard. We apologize for any inconvenience this may cause," Twitter, October 14, 2019, accessed June 21, 2020, https://twitter.com/NintendoNYC/status/1183940424467173378?ref_src=twsrc%5Etfw%7Ctwcamp%5Etweetembed%7Ctwterm%5E1183940424467173378&ref_url=https%3A%2F%2Fjp.ign.com%2Foverwatch%2F39167%2Fnews%2Fswitchblizzard.